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July 11, 2011
The Honorable Larry Gossett
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Gossett:

I am pleased to transmit to the King County Council an ordinance that amends several sections of Ordinance 11617 that relate to the Mitigation Payment System (MPS) program project list, project costs, fee schedule, and timing of fee payment.
The MPS program, established by King County Code 14.75, provides funding for road improvements necessary to mitigate the traffic impacts of new development on the roadway system. The program includes a road project list, project costs, and a fee schedule. Since the program’s inception in 1991, King County has collected approximately $68.2 million in MPS fees from developers to help fund high-priority roadway capacity projects in unincorporated King County, such as the Novelty Hill Road and Northeast 124th Street projects.

King County Code 14.75 sets forth the requirements for updating the MPS fee schedule and project list and provides for the development of reciprocal interlocal agreements with other jurisdictions. The last major update of the MPS project list was in 1999. This update will provide more flexibility in the timing of MPS fee payment by developers, terminate existing reciprocal interlocal agreements with the cities of Redmond and Newcastle, remove projects contained within areas that were recently annexed, and reflect the current costs of projects remaining on the program project list.

To assist builders in the current economic environment, the Master Builders Association of King and Snohomish Counties requested a change in the language specifying the timing of MPS fee payment options in order to allow a builder to pay fees at the time of final building 
inspection or 18 months from original building permit issuance, whichever comes earlier. Similar language has been adopted in Snohomish and Pierce counties. The current language requires payment of MPS fees at final plat recording or at building permit issuance.
King County is terminating the existing reciprocal interlocal agreements with the cities of Redmond and Newcastle by mutual agreement. These interlocal agreements allow King County to collect MPS fees for development in the unincorporated area that impacts roadways in these cities. The cities reciprocate by collecting, on behalf of King County, MPS fees for development within their boundaries that impacts roadways in the unincorporated area. The agreement with the City of Redmond was developed primarily to capture the fees associated with the development of the Bear Creek Urban Planned Development and the density development within the city. The Bear Creek Urban Planned Development has been declared completed, and growth within the city has dropped significantly. The City of Redmond agreed to end the interlocal agreement in light of these changes. King County has also proposed terminating the agreement with the City of Newcastle because the one project in the interlocal agreement, Coal Creek Parkway, is entirely within city limits.
The MPS project list has been updated to remove several projects located within areas that were recently annexed, such as the Finn Hill, North Juanita, Kingsgate Annexation to the City of Kirkland and the Panther Lake Annexation to the City of Kent. At the same time, the remaining MPS project costs have been updated to reflect 2010 costs. The new fee schedule reflects these changes, including the removal of the City of Redmond’s projects and the City of Newcastle’s project from the list. New projects added to the list include the new South Park Bridge and improvements to Issaquah-Hobart Road.
The change in MPS fees varies from planning area to planning area, with the highest average fee in the Bear Creek area. The average fee in Bear Creek changed from $4,177 per housing unit in 2010 to $4,209 in 2011. The lowest average fee is in the Enumclaw area where the average fee changed from $17 per housing unit in 2010 to $106 in 2011. Fees went down between 2010 and 2011 in the Snoqualmie, Tahoma Raven Heights, Northshore, Soos Creek, and East Sammamish areas. The average fee went up between 2010 and 2011 in the Enumclaw, Highline, and Bear Creek areas.
The proposed ordinance adopts the County’s MPS road project list, MPS costs for the projects, MPS fee schedule, and the change in fee payment deferment language. 
I recommend the King County Council adopt this ordinance.
If you have any questions, please contact Paulette Norman, P.E., Interim Division Director of the Department of Transportation’s Road Services Division (RSD), at 206-296-6590 or 
Jay Osborne, Manager of the RSD’s Office of Strategic Asset Management, Monitoring, and Reporting, at 206-296-3746.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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